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Minutes of October 1st, 2020 

In response to the COVID-19 pandemic and given the current prohibitions on gatherings imposed by Governor Baker’s March 23, 2020 “Order Assuring Continued Operation of Essential Services in the Commonwealth, Closing Workplaces, and Prohibiting Gatherings of More than 10 People,” this public hearing was conducted virtually, as allowed by Governor Baker’s March 12, 2020 “Order Suspending Certain Provisions of the Open Meeting Law, G.L. c. 30A, §20.

The following Commissioners were present:
Michelle Kayserman, Chair 
Stephanie Radner, Vice Chair 
Eliot Foulds, Clerk
Leigh Hafrey
Nick Garlick
Nathan Gauthier, Alternate

The following staff were also present:
Renee Johnson, Administrator
Elissa Brown, Conservation Agent 

The following Commissioners were absent:  
Sean Hanley, Alternate 
Bob Holmes

The following Applicants and/or Representatives were present: 
Jason Mammone, Town of Dedham - Applicant FY2021-2022 Roads Program	
Justin Mosca, VHB – Representing 222 Ames Street
Laura Laich, VHB -Representating -222 Ames St. 
Joel Murray, Pres. of Norfolk & Dedham Mutual Fire Insurance Company-Co-Applicant 222 Ames St.
Mike Tufts, VP of Norfolk & Dedham Mutual Fire Insurance Co.-Applicant 222 Ames St.
Matt Formicola-SGA Architect-Representating  222 Ames St.
John Connolly-Attorney Norfolk & Dedham Mutual Fire Insurance- 222 Ames St.
Matt Donovan, FDC Engineers  – Representing Keolis
Clary Coutu, Keolis -Applicant 
Chris Kotsiopoulos – Applicant for 80 Bridge St
Joyce Hastings, GLM Engineering Consultants – Representing 80 Bridge St.
Patrick Maguire, Activitas, Landscape Architect, -Representing 34 Hyde Park St. 
Felix and Hector Sanchez, G&S Enterprise Construction Corp-Applicant 34 Hyde Park St.

Commissioner Kayserman called the meeting to order at 7:00 pm in accordance with the Wetlands Protection Act, M.G.L. Chapter 131, Section 40, the Dedham Wetlands Bylaw, and the Dedham Stormwater Management Bylaw. 

New Applications 

Dedham FY2021-2022 Roads Program, Jason Mammone, Applicant – Request for Determination of Applicability for preventative maintenance, routine maintenance, and reclamation town wide (RDA 2020-08). 

Mr. Mammone stated that he provided the Commission a list of roads they plan to repair, along with buffers associated with the roads they will be working on,  including  lingering routine maintenance. 
 
Agent Brown shared with the Commission that she had indicated areas of concern on the map that were located either in buffer zone or riverfront.  Hot asphalt was also a concern in those situations. She called for erosion controls when work is being done and prohibition on work within wet weather or anticipated wet weather in 24 hours. 

Commissioner Kayserman made a motion to close the public hearing. Commissioner Radner seconded. A roll call vote was taken: Kayserman, Holmes, Foulds, Garlick, and Radner all voted in favor. 

[bookmark: _Hlk53479167]Commissioner Kayserman made a motion to issue a Negative Determination of Applicability. Commissioner Garlick seconded. A roll call vote was taken: Kayserman, Holmes, Foulds, Garlick, and Radner all voted in favor. 


222 Ames Street, Norfolk & Dedham Mutual Fire Insurance Company, Applicant - Justin Mosca, VHB, Representative – Demolition of existing building and construction of a new office building (DEP # 141-0576, MSMP 2020-18).  

John Connolly introduced the application for redevelopment of the Norfolk & Dedham campus.  He gave a brief description of the project, which was to remain in the same footprint as the one that currently exists. He stated that he had completed a scoping session with the Planning Board in July and expected to be on the Board’s October 28th agenda.  

Justin Mosca, VHB, presented an overview of the plans, which is located in downtown Dedham, abutting the Charles River. He stated that the applicant wished to provide visitors with accessibility to the front of the area as the current loop road from the main entrance contained no parking sites. For ADA compliance the front drive would have to be raised to be level with proposed floor elevation. In doing so the building would be pushed back into the existing parking. Patio spaces would  be placed on north and south side of building.  The proposed parking area currently has catch basins that discharge to the wetlands without treatment.  The project proposes adding catch basins and connecting these to subsurface infiltration systems, each with isolator rows that would provide required pretreatment.  A compost sock would be placed on the north and south sides for erosion and sedimentation control and silt sacks in all catch basins.  The construction exits will be stabilized so that vehicles do not track sediment into the streets. Native plants will be added to the landscape plan.  A photometric study has been conducted that shows that lighting will remain onsite. The infiltration systems is sized to meet the local requirement of 2 inches of runoff over impervious area, as well as 1-inch water quality volume and 44% pretreatment prior to infiltration.  Phosphorus removal at 65 % will also be provided.  Current depth to water estimates are based on borings.  

Commissioner Kayserman stated that she felt that borings were not accurate in determining estimated higher ground water. She also asked that the full 80% infiltration be reached with the system.  She stated that some of the existing structures to remain on site, seem to be daisy chained catch basins and the applicant  would not receive TSS credit for those structures. She shared that some closer to the wetlands edge should be recast with a hood and be replaced if barrel block. 

The applicant stated that very large trees sit higher than the pavement elevation, and should remain, they want to raise the elevation of the pavement in front and then construct a small wall to protect the trees.  An arborist has been hired to make sure they are doing what they can to protect the trees. One existing tree would need to be removed due to re-grading but will be replaced by several trees.  A full list of tree types was provided. The intent was to add to wildlife habitat. 

Commissioner Radner stated that she liked most of the planting plan, however the cultivars proposed should be replaced with more locally native species, particularly adjacent to the wetlands. 

Laura Laich, VHB stated that the BVW line was delineated and that the mean annual high water for the Charles River was mapped at edge of the BVW, as required by regulation.  She stated that there was a considerable amount of Riverfront Area, and a 100 ft buffer that crossed over the parking lot site, but that no change in elevation was anticipated.  

Commissioner Foulds asked about the design of the building and if it took into consideration energy and water conservation or sourcing of materials and carbon footprint.

Matt Formicola, Architect, stated that the building materials would be locally sourced, and that they would meet energy codes.  The energy efficient system would use less energy and that solar panels would be placed on the building, but that the building would not pursue LEED certification.

Commissioner Gauthier stated that he was disappointed that the architect was not pursuing any sustainability measures beyond that minimum energy goals required, but that he recognized that it was not the purview of the Conservation Commission however.  He further asked the applicant to should at least improve maintenance of infiltration units beyond that proposed. He mentioned his concern about stockpiling soil on site and wanted it the design engineer to show how these would be maintained.  Lastly, he asked that the applicant document proposed snow storage areas and measure proposed to keep snow from being pushed into the wetlands. 
	
Commissioner Kayserman asked the applicant to provide  peer review funds on the order of $4,000. Commissioner Radner seconded. If acceptable to the applicant, the stormwater review will be coordinated with Planning Board review.  A roll call vote was taken; Kayserman,  Foulds, Radner, Garlick, and Hafrey voted in favor.


Commissioner Kayserman moved to continue the application until November 5th, 2020.  Commissioner Radner seconded. A roll call vote was taken; Kayserman,  Foulds, Radner, Garlick, and Hafrey voted in favor.

Continued Applications
5 Incinerator Road, Joseph Flanagan, Applicant – Paul Bergman, Bergman & Associates, Representative – New telecommunications facility including lattice tower and equipment pads, and demolition of existing smoke stack in Riverfront Area and Buffer Zone to Bank to associated with Mother Brook (DEP # 141-0573, MSMP 2002-15).  
Mr. Flanagan stated that he had no comments on any of the previous discussion

Commissioner Kayserman moved to approve the Order of Conditions as well as the Major Stormwater Management Permit.  Commissioner Radner seconded. A roll call vote was taken; Kayserman,  Foulds, Radner, Garlick, and Hafrey voted in favor.
 

MBTA Right of Way, Clary Coutu, Keolis, Applicant – Matt Donovan, Representative – Vegetation Management Plan wetlands map (RDA 2020-05).   

Agent Brown stated that she agreed with the MACC guidance recommending that Commissions issue a positive determination of the Wetland Delineation but that the application of herbicide management is exempt under the WPA  therefore does not require an NOI.  However, if they are applying for manual clearing of vegetation, she believes a different RDA or NOI may be required.  

Matt Donovan, FMC Engineers, agreed that it is acceptable for the current RDA for which the applicant has applied.  Clary Coutu, Keolis, stated that the 5-year vegetation management plan has always included mechanical removal, in addition to herbicide. It is her opinion that when Commissions approve the maps, they are do not understand that what they are doing is approving the maps.  The no spray and limited spray zones are also included.  The application before the Commission has the resource maps with those zones highlighted under the jurisdiction. She felt that coming back from the NOI would create a burden for the town as she would be appeal.  Lastly, she felt that chemical treatment versus of mechanical clearing cannot be separated. 

Commissioner Foulds stated that the spray zones and no spray zones indicate that the right of way to be maintained, and that it is a waste of time to debate over mechanical versus herbicide removal when the applicant will appeal and win. It is preventative maintenance. 
	
Ms. Coutu stated that the Vegetative Management Plans (VMP) are reviewed every year, and that a Yearly Operating Plan (YOP)is issued which the Commission has 45 days to review and  comment to ensure protection of jurisdictional areas in the town. Cost and sustainability are taken into consideration on how they manage the growth.  She stated that if the Commission felt that she had to come back to the NOI with tree work, the cutting would still have to happen because the risk to the public far outweighed the jurisdictional issues.  She stated that the MBTA has not always been great at communication with the Commissions, but they are trying. Lastly, she suggested issuing a Negative Determination of Applicability with Special Conditions that the MBTA must notify the Commission whenever tree removal is necessary. 

Commissioner Kayserman shared that a Negative Determination with Conditions for the application would benefit the Commission the best but would like to get the thoughts together of the Commission on issuing a Negative Determination with Conditions. Commissioner Foulds, Garlick, Hafrey, Radner all stated that they thought a Negative Determination would be a good idea. 

Commissioner Kayserman moved to continue the hearing on October 15th.  Commissioner Hafrey seconded.  A roll call vote was taken; Kayserman,  Foulds, Radner, Garlick, and Hafrey voted in favor.

80 Bridge Street, Chris Kotsiopoulos, Applicant – Joyce Hastings, GLM Engineering Consultants, Inc.,  Representative – Renovation of existing commercial building in Riverfront and Buffer Zone to Bank  (DEP #141-0572, mSMP 2020-04).  

Test pitting at the site is planned for later in October.  The applicant will not conduct any more work at the site until an Order of Conditions is issued.  The Commission requested a proposed schedule for permitting for the next hearing.  
Commissioner Kayserman granted the applicant an extension based on the request of the applicant.  
Commissioner Kayserman moved to continue the hearing on the current application to October 15, 2020.  Commissioner Radner seconded. A roll call vote was taken; Kayserman,  Foulds, Radner, Garlick, and Hafrey voted in favor.

34 Hyde Park Street, Felix and Hector Sanchez, G & S Enterprise Construction  Corp., Applicant –Joseph Porter, VTP Associates, Representative – Notice of Intent and Major Stormwater Management Permit Application for the demolition of an existing single family dwelling and construction of a new single family dwelling with new utilities (DEP # 141-0575, MSMP 2020-16). 
Mr. Porter presented a brief update to the project.  The house has been shifted 5 feet further from the Wetlands allowing for more landscaped area.  Another test pit was created that confirmed soil conditions (sandy loam) across the site.  The  drainage system was revised so that it provided overflow and so that it did not overflow into the trench drain in the street.  Applicant will  resubmit the plans to reflect the changes requested by the Commission and Dedham Engineering.  

Patrick Maguire, landscape architect, stated that he would remove invasive species by mechanical means rather than chemical.  He further stated that he proposes using an organic rich, impregnated upland and wetland seed mix topsoil that is placed within the 25-foot buffer and the 100 ft buffer will germinate and succeed and grow in the area.  He is proposing that  the back lot remain as is. 

Commissioner Kayserman questioned whether moving the house back by five feet met the maximum extent practicable criteria.  She asked Mr. Sanchez the rational or driving factor moving the house forward into a jurisdictional area.

Mr. Sanchez stated that he believed that during the last meeting the Commission had decided what was acceptable and the purpose of this meeting was just to discuss the landscape plan.  He stated he is trying to minimize the amount of asphalt on the site and the cost of the trenching required to connect to town sewer or water. 
	
Agent Brown mentioned that Dedham Engineering still has unaddressed comments.
	
James Georgitis, 36 Hyde Park St, stated that trees that were removed in the public way and he had not been notified . Mr. Sanchez stated that he is willing to speak and do site visits with any abutters. 

Jen McDougal 20 Hyde Park St., stated that she was not notified about the meeting. Agent Brown stated that the requirements are notification of only the first project is required, and it is up to interested parties to stay abreast of meetings as posted. 

Commissioner Kayserman moved to continue the hearing on the current application to October 15, 2020.  Commissioner Hafrey seconded. A roll call vote was taken; Kayserman,  Foulds, Radner, Garlick, and Hafrey voted in favor.



[bookmark: _Hlk48217729]Miscellaneous
· – Minutes 9/30/20 and 9/17/20 approved with edits
· -Tree policy 
Commissioner Kayserman made a motion to approve Tree Policy with updated tree species names per Commissioner Radner’s recommendations.  A roll call vote was taken; Kayserman,  Foulds, Radner, Garlick, and Hafrey voted in favor.

· Agents Report 
Administrative approval-37 Argyle Road  Agent Brown stated that she had approved and issued 3x3 foot landing with temporary steps for now.  She expects that the applicant will file an RDA for an extended farmer’s porch at a later date.

Enforcement Updates 
7 Schoolmaster Lane after the fact NOI and RDA 
 180 Milton -MSMP issued waiting for after the fact RDA

· Sprague Pond – The Hyde Park Historical Society has requested a Letter of Support from the Conservation Commission to support their effort to designate Sprague Pond as Great Pond. Conservation Commission agreed to support this effort and authorized Agent Brown to issue a letter of support.

· 205 Providence Highway- The owner of donation the parcel has offered to donate the land to the town for Conservation purposes.  She will include this as an item on the  agenda for the next meeting to allow for public comment.

· Vacancy posting online - Agent Brown stated that the vacant ConCom position is opening soon and asked for recommendations for applicants from Commissioners.
· MACC On-line Conference-Coming soon and available to Conservation Commissioners
· Peer Review-working hard to coordinate Planning review to do simultaneously
· Vehicle Issue-Agent Brown is looking to procure a vehicle from the town as to not have to use her personal vehicle as it is not suitable for site inspections.
· 30 Milton Street trail-The property owner has said that the trail is complete.  A final inspection is necessary. 
· Stephanie Radner mentioned that there are 3 vacancies on the Open Space Committee.  She also alerted fellow commissioners on the potential danger of the Spotted Lantern Fly invasive species.
· Michelle Kayserman asked that the Conservation Commission name be changed to Dedham Conservation Commission 


Respectfully submitted, 
Renee Johnson, Administrator 
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